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MINUTES OF A REGULAR MEETING

OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE

WOODMEN ROAD METROPOLITAN DISTRICT

HELD

NOVEMBER 6, 2007

Pursuant to posted notice, the regular meeting of the Board of Directors of the Woodmen Road Metropolitan District was held on Tuesday, November 6, 2007 at 8:30 a.m., at the El Paso County Procurement Conference Room.

Attendance
In attendance were Directors:


Also in attendance were:



Rusty Green, Director



Pete Susemihl, Susemihl, McDermott 

Holger Christiansen, Director


& Cowan, P.C.

Tom Cone, Director


 
Terry Schooler, Schooler & Associates

Lindsay Case, Director


Lori VonFeldt-Wingert, S&A








Al Watson, Development Services







Andre Brackin







Jennifer Irvine







Jeremy Hammers







Adrian Stanciu







Dennis Glover

1. Call to Order & Certification of the Agenda-


Director Green called to order at 8:30 a.m. 

2. Approval of Minutes & Excusal-

Motion to approve the October 2, 2007 minutes and excuse Director Woods made by Director Christiansen seconded by Director Cone.  Motion passed.

3. Projects Report –Mr. Schooler-
a. Segment I Report – Al Watson

Mr. Watson stated that machine curb was complete on the eastbound side of Woodmen Road and that the hand-formed curb was underway.  Schmidt Construction will be in Wednesday or Thursday to start fine grading for asphalt.  The light pole bases are in at the Tutt intersection and the signal should be operational by the middle of this month with a full movement onto the half-section of Woodmen. This will help with construction traffic from the hospital.  Mr. Watson stated further that Woodmen will be open to Tutt on the westbound side in about 2-3 weeks, but he will not be able to open the eastbound side until R.E. Monks gets further along with the Woodmen/Powers interchange.  Director Green added that it looks like the project is on time and on budget and Mr. Watson confirmed that this was the case.

b. Capacity Project Schedule-

Mr. Brackin stated that all of the right of way has been acquired and all documents can now be submitted to the State by early next week.  CDOT will then be able to give their letter of concurrence to go ahead with the advertising, which can occur in December.  The construction could then possibly start in January.  Mr. Schooler recall of the schedule was 2 weeks for right of way approval, 2 weeks for CDOT main office approval, 3 weeks for advertising, and another 4 weeks to award the contracts.  The contractor would then have 30 days to start the project.  Mr. Brackin indicated that they could make the January 15th agenda for the County Commissioners and some concurrent approvals to speed up the project, which could be done if CDOT does their part quickly.  Mr. Schooler asked if it could be specified in the contract when and where the project should start and Mr. Brackin indicated that it could, but would need a timeline from the Board.  

c. Possible Segment II Breakout-

Mr. Schooler suggested breaking out Segment II from Marksheffel to HWY 24 because of potential delays from the County and CDOT.  The construction could start immediately instead of waiting until March 2008.  Mr. Schooler stated further that there could be a $400-$500 thousand savings.  Mr. Watson reported that there would be no cost disadvantage by breaking out the project because the contractors would bid each section according to its related cost.  Director Christiansen asked if there were enough funds to take the project from HWY 24 to Marksheffel and Mr. Watson indicated that it would be very close.  It was noted that splitting the project would not be time consuming as it only took 2 days to split out Segment I.  The Board discussed the wetlands that would have to be considered and agreed that splitting the project would be an advantage to the wetlands situation.  Director Green indicated that it would be a good idea to move forward with the split, but questioned possible problems that could arise.  Ms. Irvine stated that there would be utility relocations east of Marksheffel, but they are minor.  Mr. Brackin stated further that if MVEA doesn’t get out to the project to do the relocations there would still be problems, but these are primarily on the western portion of the project.  Director Christiansen inferred that the project has been previously held up by the State and since the system could not be controlled it would be advantageous to keep the project moving by splitting it up.  

Director Green inquired as to how much time would be saved with the breakout.  Mr. Schooler stated that if the project were to start at the first of the year the segment from HWY 24 to Marksheffel could be paved by the winter of 2008.  If the project doesn’t start until March there is a much higher risk of getting it paved by the winter of 2008 because of the loss of 3 months.  Director Green stated that it would be helpful for the commercial side of the District to have that portion of road completed first and would actually speed up the surrounding commercial sites to do so.

Director Green requested an analysis of the breakout for the next meeting noting that the decay in the investment community could make it more difficult for the District to get funding if the project is held up.  The Board agreed that there were very strong reasons to breakout the project, but would like to have a better handle on the costs.  Director Case asked what it would cost to have the breakout done and Mr. Watson indicated that it would be approximately $30,000.  Mr. Watson stated further that if he could get the cad file he would have solid budget numbers within a couple of weeks.

Mr. Susemihl stated that a delay with the State could drag the project out.  Mr. Brackin said that he has been talking with the State and everything was in place.  Director Christiansen questioned what had changed with the State and Mr. Brackin indicated that all of the right of way is in hand and will be turned over to the state.  Mr. Susemihl then said the Board should wait until December to see if there would be any glitches. The Board can look at it again in December to decide whether to move forward with the separate project.  The consensus of the Board was for Mr. Watson to put together better numbers for the easterly portion of the project.  The Board could then make a better decision based on Mr. Brackin’s information and the cost breakout from Mr. Watson. 

d. CDOT Powers Interchange Update-

Mr. Watson stated that RE Monks is a bit behind schedule and traffic would switch over to the west lane on Thursday.

4. Manager’s Report-
a. Drainage Crossing East of Black Forest-

Mr. Hammers reported that the pipe under Woodmen Road east of Black Forest Road is not sized for the improvements on the south side and would need to go from a 42” pipe to a 48” pipe.  Mr. Hammers asked for authorization to have the specs changed and the District pay for the fix, which could cost approximately $10,000.  The Board authorized to have a letter written approving the spec change and to confirm that the District would pay for the fix.  Ms. Irvine indicated that the County would coordinate with the City to get the spec changes made.

b. Regional Building – Collection Enforcement-

Mr. Schooler reported that although regional was not cooperating a few years ago they have now agreed to put flags into their computer system to request receipts before issuing building permits and/or Certificates of Occupancy. Since there are a few commercial and residential lots that the fees were not collected on the Board authorized the recording of liens if necessary.

c. District Permit Audit – 

Mr. Schooler stated that Mr. Rowberg is doing a good job with the residential/commercial audits of facility fees paid to date versus actual homes sitting on lots.  There are a few more subdivisions left to complete, but should be done by the end of the year.

d. Project III (Capacity) Bond Issue-

Mr. Schooler indicated that progress is being made on the information that bond counsel has requested and should have most of the data to them by the end of the week.  

e. ROW Acquisition and Costs –

Mr. Schooler stated that all of the right-of-way has been obtained and at no extra cost to the District.

f. Permit Activity-

Permit activity is still slow but Mr. Schooler indicated that the District is encouraged now that Regional is involved.  There were 35 lots for building permits collected in October for a total of $17,500.  The District has collected $1,079,500 to date.

g. Hope Montessori Fees-

Mr. Schooler asked the Board if Hope Montessori School would have to pay the District fees since they do not pay taxes.  The Board discussed the fact that the school is directly benefiting from the Woodmen Road improvements therefore they should pay the facility fees.  Instead of charging them $1.25 per square foot the Board agreed to only charge them $1.00 per square foot.

h. Development Activity-

Mr. Schooler stated that the commercial sites going up in Falcon are encouraging for the District.

i. Additional Access (Right In/Out) Requests-

Mr. Schooler stated that the City and County are going through the documentation regarding additional access requests with the intent to not violate the Environmental Assessment with data to support it.  Mr. Schooler stated further that they are making progress and hope to make the process more structured for future access requests.

j. Coordination with Black Forest Construction/Costs-

Mr. Watson is still working on costs and coordinating the construction.

5. Legal Report-



a. Public Hearing – 2007 Amended Budget and 2008 Budget-

The meeting was then opened to a public hearing with regard to the 2008 budget and the amended 2007 budget. It was noted that this public hearing had been property advertised.  There were no public comments and the public hearing was closed.  Upon motion made by Mr. Case, seconded by Mr. Green, a resolution which adopted the budget, amended the 2007 budget, appropriated the funds set forth in the budget, and authorized the mill levy certification, was unanimously passed with Mr. Susemihl and Terry Schooler & Associates, authorized to finalize the figures based on receipt of the latest assessed valuation.
6. Old Business-  
Move of approval to pay invoices made by Director Christiansen seconded by Director Cone.  Motion passed.

7. New Business-  
There was no new business.

8. General Discussion-   There was no general discussion.

9. Next Meeting-


The next meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, December 4, 2007 at 8:30 a.m.  Meetings will continue to be held in the El Paso County Procurement Conference Room on the fourth floor.  
10. Adjournment-
Meeting was adjourned at 9:55 a.m. 

Respectfully Submitted,

________________________________

Terry E. Schooler,

Manager/Assistant Secretary
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